POLTONHALL & DISTRICT COMMUNITY COUNCIL

Minutes of Meeting held on 13 January 2016
Present:             
J French (Chair), F Warner, K Fuller, M Fuller, A Munro,
                                    A Thomson, S Waterston
In Attendance:
Cllrs I Baxter and D Milligan; Mr & Mrs Cunningham;
PC D Clark; S Banks, N McDowell and S Bermingham,   Midlothian Council; and D Namdaran                                   
Apologies:
J Weir and D West

1.     Chair’s Remarks
1.1   Chair welcomed everyone to the meeting.  He advised that PDCC’s budget for 2016-17 would be the same as last year.  It would be put to the best possible use.
2.     Minutes of Meeting of 9 December 2015 and Matters Arising
2.1   The minutes of the Meeting were approved.  Proposed by KF; seconded by AM.
3.      Finance Report

3.1
Statement of account as at 13 January 2016

        Bank                                 Cash
B/F



    
        349.57

             12.69

Income:   Nil  
Expenditure:  Gratuity to Janitor                  20.00

Account as at 13 December 2015              316.82                             12.69   

Total Bank & Cash                                      329.51
4.       Secretary’s Report

4.1
Review of children’s hospital services in Lothian.   The Review Team was visiting the area during the January and February 2016 to hear people’s view both as users and stakeholders of the services.  Details of the survey and how to share views and experiences would be posted on the PDCC website. 

4.2    Police Scotland – 2016/17 Annual Police Plan – Consultation.  Details of the consultation and how to comment would be posted on the PDCC website.
5.       Police Scotland Report
Criminal Activity January 2016 – Bonnyrigg, Lasswade, Poltonhall & District.  During this time period there were 292 calls to Police.    
   

5.1       Incidents of Note

· On 5th December 2015, an altercation occurred in a licensed premise in Polton Street, Bonnyrigg. A male was subsequently traced and charged in connection with the incident. 

· On 7th December 2015, a blue Volkswagen was scratched whilst parked on Auld Coal Court, Bonnyrigg, enquiries are ongoing.

· On 12th December 2015, a property in Moorfoot View, Bonnyrigg was entered and various items of property and cash stolen. In a separate incident a male was stopped and arrested for the theft of a car, it is suspected the male maybe responsible for this and other break ins to property in the Bonnyrigg area. Enquiries are ongoing.

· In the early hours of 13th December 2015, a licensed premise on Polton Road, Bonnyrigg had two windows smashed, the value of damage is about £600, and enquiries are ongoing.

· A male was cautioned and charged in connection with an assault, which took place on the afternoon of 14th December 2015 at premises in Lothian Street.  

· On 14th December 2015, a male and female entered a retail unit on Rosewell Road, Bonnyrigg and proceeded to take items and leave without paying. Enquiries are continuing.

· Between 16th and 17th December 2015, four properties in the Broomieknowe area of Bonnyrigg, had their outbuildings entered and items stolen. A dedicated team of officers are investigating these crimes. 

· On 28th December, following a call from a member of the public, a male was stopped on Lothian Street, Bonnyrigg, the driver who failed a roadside breath test was arrested and subsequently charged with the offence.

Additional information

Hate crime incidents and domestic abuse incidents can now be reported online via the official Police Scotland website, www.scotland.police.uk or by visiting a third Party Reporting Centre.   Information regarding crime can be passed to Crimestoppers on 0800 555 111 or through an anonymous Online Form - both of these routes are completely anonymous and available 24 hours a day, 365 days a year.

INITIATIVES

Young Drivers Initiative – January 2015

Nominated Neighbour Scheme
The Nominated Neighbour Scheme has been created to help deter doorstep criminals and protect older and vulnerable members of our communities.

So, how does it work?
As a Nominated Neighbour you agree to help verify the identity of any person calling at your elderly/vulnerable neighbour's door.  The caller will be sent to your door, you check their identity and if you're happy that the caller is genuine, you return with them to your neighbour's house. You stay with them until the caller leaves.  To find out more about the scheme, contact local police on 101.

Police Scotland use social media to circulate the latest news, events and information to the public via Twitter (@Midlothpolice) and Facebook (www.facebook.com/midlothianpolice).
5.2   It was noted there was a change in local policing with 80% of the response team operating in Dalkeith and Bonnyrigg with the remaining 20% being community officers based in the smaller local hubs.  Youth Community Officers would be working with young people in schools.  Community Action teams would remain in place. 

6.   Midlothian Councillors’ Report

6.1   Cllr IB advised that since the Local Development Plan would not be in place for a year developers of the proposed 60 homes development at Broomieknowe could either hold back or immediately submit and go to appeal as necessary.  Most developers had taken the first option.  Going forward immediately would mean the application would have to be refused by planning officials on the grounds it was too soon.  Any application would in time be supported provided the entrance to the development was on Eskbank Road opposite Midlothian Community Hospital and not Viewbank Road.
6.2    ALDI had submitted and application on 12 January and it was understood it had been approved, with conditions. The Planning Committee had mixed views on the application with Cllrs DM and IB opposing and Cllr BC supporting it.  While Cllr IB had no issue with ALDI he would prefer to see it at another site.  Tesco had objected on the grounds of the impact on Dalkeith Town Centre!  The application was approved by 9 votes to 8. 

6.3     As far as was known, nothing was happening about Broadband at Hopefield.  The policy was to install superfast broadband in new developments and planning officials would have discussions with developers over future developments.  
6.4   John Swinney’s announcement about funding to local authorities would mean that Midlothian Council’s budget would by cut by £4.5m more than expected. 

6.5    Cllr DM confirmed he had opposed the Aldi application and commented that there was a unit in Bonnyrigg lying empty which could have been utilised.  

6.6     KF advised that a fresh application had been made to build houses adjacent to the Mavisbank Conservation area and within the Green Belt.  Objections would be submitted.
6.7    AC asked about the number of houses being built at Rosewell by the junction to Roslin Glen.  Cllr IB advised there would be 290 on that parcel of land.  AC expressed concern the prospective increase in vehicles would mean even more cars on Polton Road and asked about Midlothian Council’s duty of care to residents. 

7.  Local Issues – Bonnyrigg/Lasswade/Rosewell Primary Education Provision

7.1    Sandra Banks circulated a paper outlining proposals about adding three streams of primary capacity and creating a sustainable Roman Catholic provision for the area.  There had been a lot of growth in the area which would continue. It was estimated there would be a further 700 pupils of primary age.  
7.2     JF commented that Hawthornden Primary School was within PDCC’s area but there was no provision for it in the proposals. Only Burnbrae, Lasswade and Bonnyrigg were mentioned.  Hawthornden was now an ageing school in need of work i.e. flat roofing and an issue with the toilets.    Sandra Banks said that all the schools had been looked at.  She agreed that Hawthornden was the oldest and in need of improvement and upgrading but the proposed site was not big enough to extend to 3 streams. 
7.3    The informal consultation process was open until Sunday 31 January.  Feedback would be gathered and ideas that were received would be used to inform proposals to be put to elected members at a Council meeting.  Once the proposals were agreed a full consultation would be carried out, including public meetings and meetings with pupils.  This would happen in summer/autumn 2016.  When finished the final proposals would be put to elected members for a decision on which options were to be delivered.  It was noted that a decision had been taken to use the former Hopefield site for the proposed new school.

Date of Next Meeting

The next meeting would be held on Wednesday 10 February 2016.
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